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CHESAPEAKE BAY and WATER RESOURCES POLICY COMMITTEE




777 North Capitol Street, N.E.

Washington, D.C. 20002

MINUTES OF JANUARY 21, 2011, MEETING

ATTENDANCE:
Members and alternates:

Chair Barbara Favola, Arlington County

Hamid Karimi, Vice Chair

Hans Riemer, Montgomery County

Andy Fellows, College Park

Bruce Williams, Takoma Park

J Davis, Greenbelt

Mark Charles, City of Rockville

Shelley Aloi, City of Frederick

Beverly Warfield, Prince George’s County

J. L. Hearn, WSSC

Mohsin Siddique, DC Water

Karen Pallansch, Alexandria Sanitation Authority

Staff:
Stuart Freudberg, DEP Director

Ted Graham, DEP
Steve Bieber, DEP

Heidi Bonnaffon, DEP

Karl Berger, DEP
Visitors:
Jenny Malloy, EPA
Lisa Ochsenhirt, Aqualaw
Cat Schrier, District of Columbia Water Resources Institute
1. Introductions and Announcements

Chair Favola called the meeting to order at approximately 10:05 a.m. and introduced herself as the new chair of the committee. She also confirmed staff’s proposed meeting schedule for the committee, which follows the pattern from previous years of meeting on the third Fridays of the months of January, March, May, July, September and November.
Chair Favola also raised the issue of vice chairs for the committee. She noted that the COG Board Chair officially selects vice chairs for COG’s policy committees, but that traditionally the Board Chair has followed the recommendations of the committee. Chair Favola suggested that the committee consider Hamid Karimi as vice chair for the District of Columbia and Andy Fellows as vice chair for Maryland. The committee approved these recommendations.

2. Approval of Meeting Summary for Nov. 19, 2010
The members approved the draft summary.
3. Discussion of Role of Residual Designation Authority in Bay Restoration
Ms. Ochsenhirt, a lawyer for Aqualaw LLC who represents local government associations in regard to various water quality issues, provided a perspective on the potential use of what has become known as “residual designation authority” in the Bay watershed. The term, she said, refers to a section of the Clean Water Act under which EPA is given the authority to regulate parties who are outside existing category of permittees that are shown to cause pollution of water bodies. Under established regulation, she said, EPA regulates counties and municipalities that own and operate drainage systems for conveying stormwater. Because stormwater has been shown to contribute pollutants  to the Bay, the current Bay TMDL and its accompanying watershed implementation plans will have target allocations for reductions to be achieved by these local government stormwater systems. However, she added, counties and municipalities in the Bay region do not control all sources of pollution in stormwater runoff. In particular, she noted, they lack the authority to force management actions on private property. Because of this disconnection, local governments in the Bay region are considering whether the use of residual designation authority to regulate private land owners would be helpful or harmful.
To date, EPA has used its residual designation authority to regulate categories of dischargers in three relatively small-scale watersheds in New England, on each in Maine, Massachusetts and Vermont, in 2008 and 2009. In Maine and Massachusetts, the categories designated for such regulation were property owners with more than 1 acre of impervious surface and existing commercial developments of 2 or more acres of impervious surface.
Ms. Ochsenhirt noted that there are a number of issues regarding stormwater in the TMDL implementation plans issued by the states. As a result, EPA might use residual designation authority to expand its regulation of municipal stormwater systems to smaller cities and towns than it currently regulates, to address areas of high growth, or to require permits from owners of private property (as it did in New England). In regard to the latter potential use, Ms. Ochsenhirt listed some pros and cons from the perspective of local governments. On the pro side, it could relieve the local government of some of the burden of funding retrofits of existing developed areas, which EPA has said is necessary to meet TMDL allocations. However, issuing permits to private property owners would increase the burden on local governments to inspect and enforce such permits and it also could prove to very unpopular with those who would be regulated. Ms Ochsenhirt noted that private property owners in Massachusetts have objected to the regulation on economic grounds.
Ms. Malloy, who works on stormwater issues in the Bay watershed for EPA, said that the agency is considering a lot of ways to improve the management of urban stormwater, including uses of residual designation authority, but it has made no final decisions. She said it is unlikely the agency will use this authority to regulate smaller cities and towns, but, she said, it could be used to issue permits to certain classes of private property owners that own greater than threshold amounts of impervious surface, as in New England. She noted that the Bay states already have the authority to pursue this on their own and that, if EPA pursues this course, it would only do so in consultation with the states. She also noted that EPA is currently developing a national stormwater regulation that likely will have specific provisions for the Chesapeake Bay watershed and that this is another venue for regulating these sources.
Discussion:  Mr. Karimi asked what role local governments would play in the use of residual designation authority to permit private property owners. Ms. Ochsenhirt said states would be the entities to issue permits, just as they do now for municipal storm system permits, but that the local governments would likely be tasked with the inspection and enforcement of such permits. Ms. Malloy repeated that EPA would only pursue this strategy in consultation with the Bay states, but she said the agency would be open to input from local governments on this issue.
Chair Favola said her sense was that governments in the region are open to the use of this tool, but it will be important for EPA to discuss its use not just with the states, but with local governments as well.

4. Update on Bay TMDLs, State WIPs
Ms. Spano summarized recent developments regarding the Bay TMDL and the accompanying state watershed implementation plans (WIPs). She noted that EPA issued a final set of TMDLs for the Bay watershed on Dec. 29, 2011, which are based in part on the submission of Phase I WIPs by the Bay states and the District of Columbia. The agency also issued deadlines for the development of Phase 2 WIPs, in which the states are expected to engage local governments in the development of much more specific plans for how to attain the nutrient and sediment reductions called for in the TMDL. The current deadline calls for draft versions of these plans to be submitted to EPA by June 201 and for the plans to be finalized by November. However, Ms. Spano said, there is a lot of concern about these deadlines because of EPA delays in providing modeling information and other issues.
Ms. Spano also noted the response EPA provided to the TMDL comments by COG and other parties. For the most part, the agency dismissed many of these concerns.  In response to concerns about the potential cost of complying with the TMDL, for instance, the agency said that the agency did not consider cost in issuing the TMDL. She also provided highlights on how Maryland and Virginia intend to address stormwater under the TMDL. She noted that COG’s Water Resources technical Committee remains involved in tracking developments regarding the Phase 2 WIPs and the expectations for local governments.

5.
Committee Focus for 2011
Mr. Berger discussed staff’s proposed set of priorities for 2011, which focus largely on policy development in regard to the ongoing Bay TMDL and the accompanying watershed implementation plans.
Action: The committee approved the proposed set of priorities.
6.  Update on State, Federal Legislation
Mr. Berger reviewed the staff summary of state legislation in the current General Assembly sessions in Maryland and Virginia. The summary focuses on Virginia legislation because bills are still being introduced in Maryland. 
Action: The committee developed positions on three legislative items in Virginia: in support of SJ 334, which would provide for a study of the expansion of Virginia’s Nutrient Credit Exchange Program; in general support of a series of bills addressing further regulation of the use of turfgrass fertilizer to reduce the loss of nutrients, and in support of a budget amendment proposed by Sen. Mary Margaret Whipple to appropriate $100 millionfrom the state’s General Fund to be used to pay the stae’s share of the implementation of enhance nutrient removal at wastewater plans in the Bay watershed. It directed staff to draft letters for the Chair’s consideration. 
7. Regional Stormwater Survey Results
Ms. Bonnaffon presented the results of a staff survey of member governments’ utility fees or taxes specifically designated to provide funds for stormwater management programs.  She noted that almost all of COG’s members have established these  fees or taxes in the last few years to provide dedicated revenue to stormwater programs, whose responsibilities are increasing in response to increased stormwater permitting requirements. She noted some of the pros and cons of both the fee and tax approaches. And she compared the average amount paid by residential home owners among the COG jurisdictions as well as to similar amounts in other local governments across the country as documented in survey by a national consulting firm.
Discussion:  Noting that Seatte and Portland had the highest residential fees in the national survey, Mr. Fellows asked what distinguishes the content of their programs from those in this region. Ms. Bonnaffon said staff is currently researching this question.
Action: At the recommendation of staff, the committee directed that this presentation be made to COG’s Chief Administrative Officers Committee.
8. New Business
Ms. Schrier, who is on staff with the District of Columbia Water Resources Institute at the University of the District of Columbia, said that the Institute has received a federal grant to provide continuing education to local government officials on issues of sustainability and hopes to work with COG committees, such as the CBPC, in developing what its educational program should look like. Chair Favola said the committee could provide input, but requested that Institute staff provide a request in writing.
Chair Favola  noted that Ted Graham, COG’s Water Resources Director, would be retiring from COG in a week after many years of service and announced plans for the committee to recognize him for his work. She encouraged members to attend a recognition ceremony for Mr. Graham that would be held at COG on Jan. 26.

Mr. Freudberg noted that COG has issued calendars to promote its Region Forward initiative and encouraged members to take one.

9. Adjourn

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 12:05 p.m.
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